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VISION: 

Lacrosse WA aims to be an innovative and well recognized 

State Sports Association, building and developing a sports 

system which positions lacrosse as an inclusive, visible, 

dynamic and successful sport in Western Australia. 

 

MISSION: 

Lacrosse WA aims to provide leadership through the delivery 

of quality sports services and programs which ensure 

increasing participation for all level of lacrosse (players, 

coaches, officials, administrators), and deliver national 

success. 
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BOARD MEETING 

ATTENDANCE 2017 

 

CLUB REPRESENTATIVE  

AGM 2016 

 

CLUB MEMBERS ON 

BOARD 2017 

President 12  

 

Bayswater 12 

 

Bayswater 2 

Vice-President           10 

 

East Fremantle  7 

 

East Fremantle 1 

Administration           0 

 

Phoenix 4 

 

Phoenix 1 

Finance                        5 

 

Subiaco 2 

 

Subiaco 0 

Men’s Lacrosse    6 

 

Wanneroo 6 

 

Wanneroo-Joondalup 1 

Women’s Lacrosse            5 

 

Wembley 6 

 

Wembley 2 

Development                11  TOTAL 37    

Officiating                 8 

 

ALRA(WA) 1 

  

 

Promotions 3 

 

Life Members 9 

  

 

High Performance 8 

 

DSR 1 

  

 

Executive Officer 12 

 

Apologies 14 

  

 

 

 

 

LACROSSE WA LIFE MEMBERS 
1932 Mr. I.J Taylor (dec) 1978 Mrs Fay Taylor 1999 Mrs Margaret Morley 

1932 Mr. W.B Grace (dec) 1978 Mrs Rose Gaunt 2000 Mr Mark Hickey 

1934 Mr. C.E.M. Hickey (dec) 1979 Mr Bill Brown 2000 Mr Peter Smirk 

1934 Mr. R.W. Elliott (dec) 1982 Mr Harold Horner (dec) 2001 Mr Chris Milne 

1936 Mr. H.J. Carmichael (dec) 1985 Mr Malcolm Stokes 2001 Mrs Mavis Owens 

1946 Mr. H.R. Woods (dec) 1988 Mr Peter Reid (dec) 2002 Mr Brian Griffin 

1947 Mr. A. R. V. Page (dec) 1989 Mr Robert Stratton  (dec) 2003 Ms Kellie Morley 

1949 Mr. W.H. Whiteman (dec) 1990 Mr Colin Mounsey 2004 Mr Laslo Tiszavolgyi 

1949 Mr. I. Berry (dec) 1990 Mrs Shirley Allman (dec) 2007 Mr Graham Rose 

1952 Mr. R. E. Willot (dec) 1991 Mr Ian Toy 2007 Mr Doug George 

1952 Mr. J. L. Carden (dec) 1991 Ms Fiona Clark 2008 Mr Kevin McRae 

1955 Mr Cyril Allman (dec) 1992 Mr Murray Redfern (dec) 2008 Mrs Faye Beaman 

1955 Mr A. A. Swan (dec) 1993 Mr Don Rudderham 2008 Mrs Helen Goddard 

1961 Mr Laurie Turnbull (dec) 1994 Mr Ross Whiteman 2010 Mr Ken Sugars (dec) 

1962 Mrs. Beris Johnson 1995 Mr Robert Ramsay 2011 Mrs Suzanne Kirkby 

1965 Mrs Rae Reid (dec) 1997 Mr Roger Smith 2011 Mr Michael Gates 

1968 Mr. Eric Biddle (dec) 1997 Mrs Jennifer Townsend 2011 Mr Gary Kennedy 

1977 Mrs Dorothy Harwood (dec) 1998 Mr Lloyd Morley 2014 Mrs Peta Hiron 

1977 Mrs Velma Vickridge 1999 Mrs Fran Maunton 2014 Mr John Denic 
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LACROSSE WA BOARD MEMBERS 

PRESIDENT Murray Gates 

VICE PRESIDENT  Greg Peacock  

DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION                 Vacant 

DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT Bill Bowran 

DIRECTOR OF FINANCE  Vacant 

DIRECTOR OF HIGH PERFORMANCE             Hannah Brown 

DIRECTOR OF MEN’S LACROSSE                  Aaron Williams 

DIRECTOR OF OFFICIATING  Kellie Morley 

DIRECTOR OF PROMOTIONS  Vacant 

DIRECTOR OF WOMEN’S LACROSSE  Bruce Banyard 

 

LACROSSE WA STAFF 

EXECUTIVE OFFICER Roxanne Leavy 

ADMINISTRATION ASSISTANT  Jamie-Lee Bartle 

DEVELOPMENT MANAGER                 Peta Hiron 

 

LWA COMMISSIONER 

Doug George 

 

LWA LIFE MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE MEMBERS 

Murray Gates, Doug George, Kevin McRae, Kellie Morley 

 

WESTERN AUSTRALIAN LACROSSE FOUNDATION 

Trustees: Murray Gates and Bruce Banyard 

 

LACROSSE AUSTRALIA FELLOWS 

Harold Horner (dec), Laurie Turnbull (dec), Len Berry (dec), Harold Balinski (dec), A (Russ) Page 

(dec), William (Bill) Brown, Malcolm Stokes, Don Rudderham and Brian Griffin 

 

WOMEN’S LACROSSE AUSTRALIA LIFE MEMBERS 

Rae Reid (dec), Fiona Clark and Fran Maunton 

 

AUSTRALIAN LACROSSE ASSOCIATION DIRECTOR 

Glenn Morley - Director of Coaching        
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REPORTS – BOARD MEMBERS 
 

2017 PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

Murray Gates 

Lacrosse WA started the 2017 season with a number of Board positions vacant and this caused some aspects of 

our administration and policies not being reviewed or updated before our season began. This was especially the 

case when it came to our Regulations. We need to ensure that our sport is administered the same way whether 

this is for boys, girls, men’s or women’s lacrosse in WA. As such the new Board will need to do a complete 

review and update of these Regulations before the 2018 season is to begin. 

During the season we were able to welcome the following people onto the Board: 

Aaron Williams (Phoenix LC) as Director of Men’s 
Lynne Anderson (Bayswater LC) as Director of Promotions 
Bruce Banyard also resigned his position as Director of Finance and filled the vacant Director of Women’s 
portfolio. 
 
I would like to take this opportunity to thank all the members of this year’s Board for the hard work each has done 

to fulfil their commitment and requirements to each portfolio. 

Also, I would like to acknowledge the following people for their hard work to ensure lacrosse in WA progressed 

as required during the season. 

Roxanne Leavy, Executive Officer (paid and volunteer roles) 
Jamie-Lee Bartle, Admin Assistant (paid and volunteer roles) 
Margaret Morley, Office Assistant (volunteer role) 
Michael Gates, LWA Life Member (volunteer role) for keeping our financial accounts in order. 
 
Lacrosse WA still has a number of challenges ahead, but the more involvement we get from the local lacrosse 

community, the easier these challenges will be contested and this will only strengthen lacrosse in WA. 

2018 already looks to be a most interesting season. We will see the introduction of a new club, the Men’s World 

Series being played in Israel and Lacrosse WA is only months away from introducing a lacrosse app, which will 

cater for our needs here in WA. 

As this is my second year of being President, it’s my intention not to stand again and I would like to take this 

opportunity to wish the new President and the incoming Board all the best for 2018. To our members I hope you 

all have a safe and happy festive season and the best of luck for the 2018 season. 
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2017 DIRECTOR OF MEN’S LACROSSE REPORT 

Aaron Williams 

I would like to firstly take this opportunity to congratulate all clubs and participants for their efforts and conduct 

throughout the 2017 LWA Men’s lacrosse season.  

Congratulations to this year’s Premiers East Fremantle winning SL and D3, Wanneroo-Joondalup winning D2 

and 17’s Boys, East Fremantle winning 15’s Boys and Phoenix winning 13’s Boys.  

Also individually, congratulations to our Fairest and Best winners. State League – Mitchell Kennedy from East 

Fremantle. Division Two - Stuart Walker from Wanneroo-Joondalup and Division Three – Cameron Walker and 

Kristopher Fenn both also from Wanneroo-Joondalup.  

 

 

 

Mitchell Kennedy was also awarded the O.C Isaacsen Trophy for the Fairest and Best Men’s player in Australia. 

A huge achievement with the calibre of the talent in Australian Lacrosse. Congratulations Mitchell. 

The majority of decisions required to ensure the men’s lacrosse season ran smoothly, were handled by the 

Men’s Lacrosse sub-committee. This committee met bi-monthly and discussed various issues throughout the 

season. Some of these items have now been accepted by the LWA Board and are part of our Policies and 

Regulations. I thank the members of this committee for their assistance during 2017.  

During the 2017 men’s season we had numerous changes to teams participating in our competitions. In State 

League (5 teams), same as 2016. In Division Two (6 teams), Phoenix combined with Subiaco and managed to 

make the Grand Final. Division Three (8 teams). 

Even with these small numbers of teams participating, we still saw competitive games in all grades.  

This year’s finals were hosted by Wembley Lacrosse Club and the LWA Board thanks Wembley Lacrosse Club 

and its members for conducting an excellent finals series.  

Thank you to our Coaches and Managers of our State and Regional Teams, without volunteers for these 

positions the teams would not be in a position to attend ALA Championships or Tournaments.   

Aaron Salter (Subiaco) and Luke Ernst (East Fremantle) 
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2017 DIRECTOR OF WOMEN’S LACROSSE 

Bruce Banyard 

Firstly, I wish to congratulate all clubs and participants for their conduct and efforts throughout the 2017 LWA 

Women’s lacrosse season 

The Women’s competition continues to operate under a sub-committee structure and I would like to thank those 

members who sit on the Committee on behalf of their club:  

Faye Beaman Special Projects 
Suzanne Kirkby Officiating 
Steph Gaegler Bayswater 
Susan Milne & Christine Rudderham East Fremantle  
Aaron Williams  Phoenix  
Adele Ackland & Ange Somerville Subiaco  
Michelle Rohrlach Wanneroo-Joondalup 
Bruce Banyard Wembley  
 

The sub-committee met over the season and discussed various issues to ensure communication and 

professionalism was maintained across the women’s competition, with monthly reporting back to the Lacrosse 

WA Board.  

In 2018 it is a priority to conduct umpiring sessions prior to the season with all players required to attend one. It is 

imperative that ALL players work to improve the standard of umpiring.  

 

 

 

Each incorrect rule application is frustrating for all players, coaches and spectators.  

Currently the bulk of our umpiring continues to be undertaken by a small group. 

The Women’s Sub-Committee is appreciative of the work carried out by the Junior Lacrosse Council. The change 

in junior age gradings (especially 13’s & 17’s) continues to improve the standard of these competitions. 

Bec Banyard (Wembley) and Jessica Kennedy  (East Fremantle) 
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The 9’s competition was fun for all competitors and the player’s skill development was terrific to witness. 

Although numbers remained low in this grade it did not deter our youngest members (and their parents). Their 

commitment on show with participants needing to get to the ground before 7.30 most Sunday’s to prepare the 

fields.  

The lack of numbers though continues to be a problem which needs to be addressed if it is to also become a 

positive start to players and parents involvement in lacrosse. 

Once again we had very competitive games across all grades.  

Thank you to Wembley Lacrosse Club and their organising committee for the 2017 Junior and Senior Finals. The 

Grand Finals were once again played on the same day as the men’s, with fantastic weather and great crowds.  

 

 

 

 

Thank you to the Coaches and Managers of our State and Regional Teams, without volunteers for these 

positions the teams would not be able to attend the Championships. WA was also well represented at a National 

level with umpires attending all Championships and the U15 Tournament.  

Season 2017 was at times frustrating and difficult.  

During the year there were changes to improve the game 

 Game times 

 Updates to bench official’s procedures 

 Safety, in particular, helmets. Guidelines created: 

o Must be made for lacrosse 

o Or, as a minimum, must meet the standards 

o Issues regarding retesting 

There are still many challenges that women’s lacrosse needs to tackle to ensure our progress forward is not 

hindered. Lacrosse WA will review the regulations (both men and women) over the summer to minimise 

unnecessary differences and ensure consistency throughout the document. 

In 2018 there will be a number of rule changes (possibly) due to a new FIL document. 

 

Hannah Brown (Wembley) 
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2017 DIRECTOR OF OFFICIATING REPORT  

Kellie Morley 

Having completed my first year as the Director of Officiating I acknowledge there are numerous improvements to 
be made for season 2018. It is a difficult Director position, one that stretches across both men’s and women’s 
lacrosse, however because the men’s officiating side is mainly operated through ALRA I have not spent any time 
delving into their processes and procedures. 
 
Over the last few years we have successfully increased the number of junior officials through the Junior 
Officiating Program. The first of these officials has now moved into Phase 3 of the program and officiating regular 
junior matches. It is important that all coaches, players and supporters ensure that the game day environment 
remains positive with a high level of respect and dignity shown across all groups so that these officials can be 
retained for future years. 
 
Whilst continuing to build on the Junior Officiating Program our 
focus now splits to improving knowledge and on field application of 
officials. We must work hard to increase the number of accredited 
men’s and women’s officials. Over the off season I will discuss 
ways forward with the ALRA for men’s officials and conduct 
accreditation clinics for women’s umpires. These events will start in 
February. 
 
 
On a National level, Lacrosse WA once again provided the required 
number of officials to attend ALA Championships and Tournament. 
These officials take leave from their employment and families, 
along with associated accommodation costs to ensure we met our 
requirements as stipulated in the ALA By Laws. All referees and 
umpires performed admirably and are to be congratulated on their 
professional approach to these Championships and Tournaments.  
 
LWA was also represented on the world stage this year with three umpires (Steph McRae, Nicole McKenna and 
myself) and off field official (Suzanne Kirkby) attending the FIL Rathbones Women’s World Cup in Guildford in 
UK.  

 
I wish our aspiring men’s World Championship 
referees and assessors the best of luck as they 
wait to hear if their nominations for Israel in 2018 
have been approved.  
 
Thank you all for your support and providing me 
with the chance to be involved at this level so that I 
can help provide opportunities for many to help us 
grow the game we love along with improving the 
standard of our match officials.  

 

 

Umpire Sue Milne (East Fremantle) 

Referees for 15’s Boys Grand Final 
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2017 DIRECTOR OF HIGH PERFORMANCE 

Hannah Brown 

 
2017 was a fantastic year for LWA High Performance, and I would like to thank everyone who volunteered their 

time, as coaches, players, officials, and event organisers for their dedication throughout the year. I would also 

like to thank Annabel Wills for helping create a seamless transition as I stepped into my new role. 

After being reviewed by Sport and Recreation WA, we have identified several areas within High Performance to 

engage with the strategies set out to improve LWA.  

•    U13’s—Continual Development for Girls and Implementation of a Boy’s side 

•    U15’s –Coach Development and High Performance Skill Development 

•    U18’s –High Performance Skill Development 

•    Seniors—High Performance Development 

•    Coaching—Early identification, Development and Mentoring 

•    Officiating—Liaising with Director of Officiating 

The year started off strongly with our Under 18s heading over to Melbourne 

to participate in the 2017 ALA U18 National Championship. Head Coach 

Alana McKinlay had another brilliant tournament, leading her team to their 

second consecutive Championship. The Boy’s team, coached by Gavin 

Leavy, was in a development stage with a high percentage of younger 

players. They had a building year, finishing in third with a 2-2 final record. 

Great efforts by both of the teams and a big congratulation to the following 

players for being named All-Stars: Ryan Hockey and Tom Barrett from the 

boy's side, and Kate Churchward, Libby Blair, Emma Graham, Emily Wills, 

Rhiannon Panting, and Karri Somerville, also tournament MVP, from the 

girl's side. Alana McKinlay was named All-Star Coach for the second 

year in a row. 

Our senior state team campaigns were close contests with the majority of the state teams being filled by Aussie 

players. The Men’s team, coached by Glenn Morley, saw a very tight playoff round with WA beating VIC, VIC 

beating SA, and SA beating WA. It, unfortunately, went to goal 

differential with WA down by one goal in the ladder and playing 

in the bronze medal game. However, they won their final game 

and finished with a record of 3-1. The Women’s side, coached 

by Geoff Goddard, had a close match against SA in the playoffs, 

with the game being decided by a goal to SA in the final 15 

seconds. The Women’s side ended up finishing in 3rd as well 

with a 2-2 record. Great efforts by both of the teams and a big 

congratulation to the following players for being named All-Stars: 

Stuart Bentley, Isaac Cahill, and Daniel Kennedy from the men’s 

side and Ashtyn Hiron from the women’s side. 

 

 

Back to Back U18 Girl’s National Champions 

WA Senior Men’s Lachlan Walker (Wanneroo-Joondalup) 
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Bayswater Lacrosse Club hosted the Under 15’s tournament on behalf of Lacrosse WA in September of this 

year. WA was represented by the Stars and Flames girls’ teams, and the Southern Braves and Northern Thunder 

boys’ teams. Northern Thunder, coached by Matt Angwin, went down in a 2016 GF rematch to come 2nd in the 

tournament, while Southern Braves, coached by Warren Brown, finished 4th in the tournament. The girl’s side, 

saw a different structure as there were nine teams in the ladder this year. It was a more strenuous tournament 

with a very close ladder and talent pool across the board. The Stars, coached by Gerard Wills, won their bronze 

medal game coming in 3rd. The Flames, coached by Gavin Leavy, finished in 7th, improving from their 8th place 

last year, winning their final match. 

This year LWA continued to support the development of the Under 13’s Invitational, which Bayswater also helped 

organise at the same grounds. Annabel Wills was instrumental in the 

planning and ultimate execution of this event. Instead of having different 

teams play on a ladder, the 26 WA girls and the 3 SA girls played in a squad. 

The coaches, Maddy Koelmeyer, Kirsty Graham, Courtney Moulton, and 

Apryl Richards, reorganised the teams before each match. On the 

Wednesday of the tournament, several past Aussie players came down to 

help run a development training camp for them—in specific skill sets. It was a 

successful event, and I hope it will continue to grow and take on a more 

permanent form as the development aspect has helped the home WA U13’s 

grouping.  

2017 was also a big year internationally for the Australian Women. Elizabeth 

Hinkes, Bec Banyard, and Ashtyn Hiron represented Australia, both in the 

FIL Rathbones World Cup in Guildford, England and the World Games in 

Wroclaw, Poland. The World Cup saw a very tough and tiresome playoff game against Canada to get into the 

Gold Medal match. Australia ended up going down by one goal in multiple overtimes. After that intense match, 

Australia went down to England in the Bronze medal game to finish 4th in the Cup. In the World Games in 

Poland, Australia exacted their revenge, beating England to claim the World Games Bronze Medal.  

 

Our next step in high performance is work with Sport and Recreation 

WA to create a more sustainable High Performance structure. This 

effort includes bringing in experts on nutrition to talk to our state teams, 

and strength and conditioning coaches to work with the different 

programs representing WA. These will be implemented with the 

support of the High Performance Committee. 

Thank you to the LWA board for your continual support of High 

Performance, and Annabel Wills for the handover of this office. I would 

like to offer a special congratulation to all of the state and international 

representatives. The time and dedication of the coaches, managers, 

officials, players, and parents is acknowledged and immensely 

appreciated. 

 

 

   

 

 

2017 U13’s Development Team 

2017 Australian Women Team players 

Ashtyn Hiron (Phoenix), Bec Banyard (Wembley) and Elizabeth Hinkes (Wembley) 

 

As 
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2017 DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT 

Bill Bowran 

2017 has been a challenging and rewarding successful year in many ways in the area of development and junior 

lacrosse.  

There has been an enormous amount of work by LWA in new areas and most clubs have grown their junior 

participation in their zones. The work being done behind the scenes by a number of people has given us some 

outstanding results. 

Lacrosse WA funding from Healthway makes it possible for us to run the 'Smarter than Smoking' School 

Modcrosse Program, which includes Modcrosse sessions in schools, lightning carnivals and any other special 

events which includes regional and priority groups.  This year the Smarter than Smoking Modcrosse Program 

was rolled out by LWA with the emphasis on Clubs managing their allocated zones with a priority for those 

schools in their zone and with their dedicated development officers reporting back to Peta Hiron at LWA. Peta did 

a great job collating the database from the clinics and checking development officer payments prior to the clubs 

being re-imbursed by LWA. 

 

 

 

 We have recognised a number of items each club need to focus on and deal with to improve their recruitment 

and retention structures at each club.  

We believe that the Healthway lacrosse clinics need to be facilitated by players from the clubs that are closest to 

the schools. However, to do this every club needs at least 6 people trained and available. Also a club co-

ordinator needs to ensure that their club is doing the right thing, continue to allocate clinics appropriately and to 

deal with improvements in the system.  

LWA “Smarter Than Smoking” Development Officers 
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Clubs need to have more than one person responsible 

for recruitment and retention, and its needs to be the 

main focus of every club.  

We believe that clubs should be moving forward 

together in a similar structure so that we can all work 

together towards a common goal. 

In 2018 Clubs will need to introduce Quick 

Stix/Modcrosse for age groups 5-9. We believe that 

Quick Stix/Modcrosse will be the way that we can gain 

the leverage in player numbers to create new as well 

as sustainable lacrosse clubs.  

In 2017, Smarter than Smoking Development Officers 

from various clubs, attended primary and secondary 

schools and delivered a considerable number of 

Modcrosse sessions to many schools. There was also 

many sessions funded by the clubs over and above 

the Healthway budget.  

Number of schools attended up to November 2017:   103 

Number of Modcrosse sessions conducted:   1366 

LIGHTNING CARNIVALS AND EVENTS 

1. Southern Central School Sport Association Summer Sofcrosse Carnival -Sutherland Park  March 2017  

-  Canning Vale, Bletchley Park, Campbell Primary, Piara Waters, Caledonia, Excelsior, Ranford 

Primary Schools  

2. CDSSA Modcrosse Carnival March 2017- East Fremantle Lacrosse Club- Bibra Lake, South Lake, 

Samson, Coolbellup Community. 

3. Smarter than Smoking John Forrest Senior Carnival Day 

4. Catholic Schools South Carnival: St Patrick's, St Piux, ST Benedict’s, St Columba's, Our Lady of 

Fatima, Our Lady of St Carmel 

5. Maguire School Carnival, Altone Park-Anzac Terrace, East Beechboro, West Beechboro, Beechboro, 

Lockridge  District 

6. Maguire School Carnival Altone Park-Upper swan, Rawlinson, Hampton park District. 

7. Atwell Reserve – Atwell , Harmony, Jandikot, Aubin Grove. 

8. Hammond Park Beelair Success Yangebup, Hammond Park 

9. Ellenbrook –Swan Christian, Malvern Springs, Arbor Grove, Anne Hammersley, Aveley, Ellen Stirling, 

Ellenbrook. 

10. Wembley Winter Carnival –Highgate, Wembley, Subiaco, Mt Hawthorn, West Balcatta 

11. Oceanside –Kinross/Mindarie/Connolly, Beaumaris district 

12. Kingsway Carnivals (x4)-Wanneroo district, Greenwood/Woodvale district, Carnaby Rise/Madelay 

/Ashdale district. 

13. Interschool matches 
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Lacrosse WA would like to thank Healthway for their ongoing support. I would also like to thank Peta Hiron and 

Gregor Wild for their considerable dedication to the development of the sport in schools in 2017.  

A huge amount of hours of volunteer work went into keeping the STS Modcrosse Program progressing 

throughout this year.  

We have had a huge program of Modcrosse development happening in the Ellenbrook area this year and there 

is a strong push to develop a Junior club in the area for the 2018/2019 season. We will also have the addition of 

Perth’s newest club Alkimos Pirates who will be working on development into the northern beaches in 2018. It is 

the intention of LWA to develop another new zone in 2018. 

While the Smarter than Smoking Modcrosse Program has been a major source of recruitment for the 6 clubs, 

and soon to be 7, we recognise that for the sport to grow, there is a need for other programs with a greater focus 

on recruitment.  With this in mind LWA will be working with ALA for the rollout of the Quick Stix program to 

schools and clubs for the 2019 year. ALA has managed to obtain the backing of the Sporting Schools 

organisation which will assist schools with additional funding for Quick Stix programs and equipment for 2018. 

Sporting Schools and the Quick Stix program will enable both metropolitan and regional schools who have not 

been able to be involved in our STS program to develop the schools Quick Stix program and bring more students 

to the sport of lacrosse. 

Lacrosse WA continued to support the 11’s Wind-Up and LWA Junior Lacrosse Wind Up in 2017.  

I would  like to acknowledge our 2017 Junior Lacrosse Committee representatives: Amanda Plummer 

(Wembley), Bev Leavy (East Fremantle), Aaron Williams (Phoenix), Chelsea Toy and Joe Cahill (Subiaco), Nic 

Chapman , Lachlan Walker, Sharn Muffett, Dennis Holman (Wanneroo-Joondalup),  Chris White and Rachel 

Anderson (Bayswater) and Ian Mcrae (ALRA WA).  It has been a privilege to chair this Committee and to work 

with all of its dedicated members.  

 We need to make growth, development and junior playing numbers our number one priority in every club.  
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REPORTS – CLUBS 

 

 

 

2017 BAYSWATER LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Jesse Bowland Curtis – President 

2017 was a rewarding season for the Bayswater Lacrosse Club with a real focus on the recruitment of new 

members. The appointment of a Director of Recruitment this season enabled the Club to infiltrate in to, and build 

ties with, a number of schools and within our catchment area.  

 

The Club is in a very strong position to continue the recruitment drive in 2018 and implement, for the first time in 

a long time, a full season Modcrosse program: the program being crucial in attracting and retaining younger 

players. We look forward to the return of American, Jack Glasbrenner, in February 2018 who will have a 

significant role in the 2018 recruitment drive.  

 

This season the Club has set out and achieved many of its goals.  

 

Firstly, after a number of years of negotiations, the Club has 

entered into a lease in favour of our premises, with the City of 

Bayswater. The negotiation and finalisation of the lease enabled 

us to undertake much needed repairs, maintenance and facility 

upgrades to our clubrooms.  I would like to extend a huge thank 

you to the Olofsson family, Mark Graham and all the volunteers 

involved in the club room upgrades this season.  

 

The Club also spent considerable time in 2017 on the Modcrosse program which was ran by a number of our 

great volunteers including, Ian, Julian, Emma and a number of junior members. We had approximately 55 new 

kids over the course of the program which was a great turnout and a significant increase in participants when 

compared to previous years. Gregor Wild has done an outstanding job in organising the program and infiltrating 

local schools, while the City of Bayswater provided much needed advertising through various social media 

platforms. With the large expansion in the Modcrosse program the club invested a significant amount of funding 

for the purchase of helmets, sticks and protective equipment for new players.  

 

To top off a massive season, Bayswater Lacrosse Club was very honoured to host the 2017 ALA Boys and Girls 

Under 15’s National Tournament in October.  In anticipation for the tournament, the Club received further funding 

for a between-field-net and change room upgrade project. I would like to extend our gratitude to the City of 

Bayswater for the additional funding and ongoing support in making our Club great. A further thank you to Carole 

Bowland for her work in managing the projects, including the applications for funding, to ensure they were 

completed in time for the tournament.  

 

Opening Ceremony – 2017 ALA U15’s Tournament 
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The ALA Under 15’s tournament ran extremely smoothly and was a great 

success. This would not have been possible without the small, yet dedicated 

and talented tournament committee, including Paula Olofsson, Faye Beaman 

and Carole Bowland. The Club was fortunate to be able to call on its Life 

Members to assist with the Tournament, which required enormous amounts of 

work. A special thank you to Lloyd Morley, Kel Hollingbery, Rob Taylor, Terry 

Riordan, Ken Cooper, Margaret Morley, Ian Misich, Murray Gates, Michael 

Gates, John Keesing who all contributed to the Tournament being such a great 

success. In addition, a heartfelt thanks is extended to all the volunteers who 

contributed throughout the week with a special mention to Jan Walters, Nicole 

Clarke, Kylie Cockman, Sue Kirkby, Pam Brown, Penny Sneddon, Lisa Bell, 

Todd Keen and Sussan Frazer. It was a great week of lacrosse to be involved in 

and the feedback from lacrosse members across Australia and New Zealand 

was very positive. Delivering such a fantastic event for the entire week wouldn’t 

have been possible without our wonderful volunteers and dedicated 

committee.    

 

Acknowledgements 

On behalf of Bayswater Lacrosse Club, we are especially thankful to the Committee, players and volunteers who 

made this year a success, namely; 

 Paula Olofsson, Carole Bowland, Yianna & Alexia Christodoulakis in the Canteen; 

 Lloyd Morley and Wayne Hollingbery for their help in maintaining our facilities; 

 Sue Kirkby, Nicole McKenna, Carole Bowland, Evan Walters, Leslie Wild, Julian McGrath and John 

Keesing for their efforts as officials; 

 Gregor Wild and his development officers for their work in School Clinics and junior development; 

 Glenn Morley, Mike Burton, John Keesing, Murray Gates, Liz Shields, Rachel Anderson, Emma 

Green, Mark Taylor, Warren Brown, Lloyd Morley & Julian McGrath for their work in coaching; 

 Margaret Morley for making amazing Thursday night meals for Senior Men. 

 

A further thank you is extended to all of the assistant coaches, junior umpires, 

team managers, scorers and timekeepers who tirelessly help our teams get on 

the fields each week. 

  

I would like to acknowledge the enormous contribution Carole Bowland has 

made to the club over a large number of years, and in a variety of Committee 

positions and club roles, including officiating, canteen manager, event 

coordinator, cleaning, funding applications and recruitment. The Committee is 

very sad to be saying goodbye to Carole which has created a tremendous gap in 

our Club, however, we are looking forward to see what she can achieve with 

other organizations within the lacrosse community.   

 

We would not be able to achieve the successes we have achieved without the 

continued support of our incredible sponsors. I would like to acknowledge and 

thank all of our sponsors, but in particular: 

 

 

 

 

2017 LWA All Stars  

Josh McDavitt and Bec Bowland Curtis 

 

2017 13’s Boy’s Runner Up Fairest and Best – Liam Bryant 
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 Kim from Celebrations at Charlies; 

 Matthew Tatlow from Budget Woodcraft;  

 

It is the commitment of our volunteers and sponsors that makes Bayswater such a strong club now and moving 

into the future. 

 

 

Finally, I would like to congratulate all the Bayswater players who 

were selected to play for state teams and those players who were 

recognized for their outstanding playing achievements. 

Bayswater Lacrosse Club was well represented in 2017 state 

competitions with a large contingent of players competing in the 

under 15’s, under 18’s and senior state teams. A special 

congratulation to Thomas Graham, Joshua McDavitt and Max 

Rowse who remain in the 2018 Senior Australian Men’s Squad. 

Also congrats to Joshua McDavitt and Rebecca Bowland Curtis 

who were selected in the All-Star teams at the Lacrosse WA 

Presentation evening. 

 

Thank you again for all your support this season, we look 

forward to being bigger and better in 2018. 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Bayswater’s 2017 “Best Club Team” – Union 

 

2018 Australian Men’s Squad players – Thomas Graham, 

Josh McDavitt & Max Rowse 
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2017 EAST FREMANTLE LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Tony Martella - President 

Although having served on previous club committees and in various roles during my time with the club, this was 

my first as Club President. It was a role I undertook with a degree of anticipation and excitement as well as some 

trepidation. Having not done the role previously and knowing that managing expectations, attitudes and 

individual dynamics across the diversity of members would be essential in achieving club outcomes and success. 

In taking the position, I was also acutely aware of some unmet and unrealised goals of previous years from both 

a personal and club perspective. It was these goals that I hoped we could overcome and achieve in season 

2017.   

It’s also fair to say that I have found the expectations and demands of the role to be at times challenging and to 

be frank, difficult for many reasons.  

When asked to consider standing, my primary motive for taking on the role was simply being able to satisfy the 

question; “what could I do for the club to make the club better?”  

I firmly believe this question is what lies at the 

heart of why we volunteer and become involved. 

It is the attempt to answer this question that 

should be the measurement of achieving 

‘success’ and positive outcomes as a club.  

By natural extension, this was the same 

expectation and standard I would apply to all 

club members and especially the Board in 

achieving results and contributing back to the 

benefit of the club.  

Whilst a simple question on the surface, the 

reality is it’s not as always easy to honestly 

answer nor was it always possible by some.   

As club members, we all primarily undertake roles as volunteers, as a way of giving back and helping perpetuate 

its ongoing future as well as for the sport itself.  

By undertaking the role, any eventual ‘success’ achieved ultimately comes from the overall commitment to 

achieving positive results, working together and a unity of collaboration amongst club members.   

 

 

 

East Fremantle/Subiaco Girl’s 13’s Team 
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Results  

By any measure, qualifying for 8 of 12 grades in finals and ultimately succeeding in winning 5 of 7, 2017 has 

been not only an extremely successful year for the club, but has also been due to the culmination of a substantial 

amount of lead up work and effort. 

To the club teams across all the grades, I was not only extremely pleased, but also gratified by their effort and 

work that each demonstrated and achieved. Additionally, the EFLC Board were working hard behind the scenes 

in making sure objectives were met. 

Great cooperation and support was also demonstrated between Subiaco and East Fremantle in combining 

players. Travel between each club for training also worked well and each player and parent supported the 

concept of a combined team without any major difficulty.  

A special thanks to Anna Forrest and the Board of SLC for working with EFLC to make this possible as well as 

supporting the partnership between the clubs. 

Premiership Teams 

Our successful teams in 2017 were: 

15 Boys, 17 Girls, Division 3 (undefeated), A Grade, and State League.  

EFLC fielded teams in all grades (except the 9’s Girls) in season 2017. 

This was especially pleasing and a positive step in reaching an important KPI of our existing strategic/operational 

plan.  

Across the grades/teams, areas of participation levels, introduction of new players, volunteer support, junior 

recruitment, school’s programs, was very much apparent. It was a fantastic effort by those involved and helped 

deliver the results achieved across the club, I sincerely thank them all for their efforts.   

Individual Milestones 

 Kuljak Medal Winners, Cam Evangelho and 

Madison Copeland voted Best Player in their 

respective Grand Finals.  

 Lacrosse WA’s Association Awards night, Mitchell 

Kennedy won the Cann-Griffin trophy for highest 

point scorer, State League Fairest and Best and 

made the LWA All Star Team. 

 Mitchell Kennedy also capped off arguably his most 

successful year so far, winning the O.C.Isaachsen 

Trophy for 2017 Best Male Player in Australia. 

Important to note that, Mitchell is the 4th recipient of 

Kennedy family to win this award. Brother Daniel 2014, his 

father Jeff in 1987. Sister Jessica Kennedy, won the 

Women’s equivalent, The Shelley Maher Trophy in 2013. 

 Jessica Kennedy won the Association’s A Grade Fairest and Best and was a finalist for the Shelley 

Maher Trophy for 2017.   

 

Trophy winners - siblings Jessica and Mitchell Kennedy 
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LWA 

As a parting comment, I would like to give special thanks to Murray Gates as the outgoing LWA President.  

Under the leadership and oversight of the current Board and secretariat, the work and effort they have been able 

to implement has been greatly appreciated and is acknowledged. 

Special thanks to our club members involved with the ongoing work and support with LWA responsibilities in 

Greg Peacock – LWA VP and Bev Leavy – LWA JLC member. 

We look forward to continuing to work with LWA into the future.  

Other Teams 

The remaining A Reserve, Division 2, 17’s, 13’s and 11’s teams all had good seasons respectively also. Based 

on playing numbers, competitiveness and overall participation and engagement, EFLC is generally pleased with 

how each are tracking and expectation for 2018 are sound.  

Special Projects/Development 

As all clubs are acutely aware, the need for junior recruitment and participation remains the most important 

strategy for whole of club.   

Next year, the continuation and extension of the 2017 Schools Based Programs will be the major development 

program and initiative EFLC will engage with. In addition, and as compliment, the implementation of a Saturday 

Quick Stix/ Modcrosse competition will take place as a priority.  

EFLC Board and its members 

To the 2017 Board, all the club members and supporters, I thank them for their commitment and efforts in the 

outstanding year that was season 2017. I look forward to next season with great anticipation. The 2017 AGM 

was held on the 26 November with all positions filled.  

2 additional positions have also been created in Club Registrar and Director of Officiating. Both positions we 

believe will help in making better efficiencies in the overall management of the club. 

We look forward to season 2018.   

 

2017 State League and A Grade Premiers 
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2017 PHOENIX LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Aaron Williams – President 

We have had some very successful on-field results in recent years and this season was no different. But 
the measure of success of any Club, is what transpires off the field. The culture, the family support and 
satisfaction and the much quoted ‘enjoyment factor’ are critical indicators, we as a club continue to strive 
to achieve. I hope we have gone most, if not all the way, in delivering these elements to our members. 

To all our teams, as a general comment across the Club, we say thank you for your outstanding efforts 
during the year. Thank you for the way you played the game, and thank you for playing in a spirit in which 
you did your club proud as well as your parents and yourselves. To all our coaches and managers, thank 
you for your ongoing efforts during the year. The success of our Club and the enjoyment our players and 
parents receive each weekend is due firmly to you. 

At season end, many of our players will receive awards. We acknowledge all of these achievements. 
However, while some players will receive recognition of their specific performances, lacrosse at the end of 
the day is a team game and all results are contributed to by everyone in the team. Every player is to be 
congratulated on their effort and performances across the season – you all deserve equal commendation 
and attention from your coaches and managers and from us as a Club. Thank you again, and we hope 
you all enjoyed your season. 

         

 

 

It is however appropriate for me to mention our successes this season: 

 Our 4 Grand Finalists – the 13’s Girls, 13s Boys,15’s Boys and our combined Division 2 team 
with Subiaco – with both 13’s team successful in winning their final and both ending up as Minor  

 

2017 Minor Premiers and Premiers Boy’s and Girl’s 13’s Teams 
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Premiers.  Congratulations to all of these teams. I also need to mention that Phoenix Lacrosse 
Club was the only club that had every junior team play finals.  

 Our players who won various LWA awards for ‘fairest and best performances’ in their grades – 
Libby Blair in 17’s Girls, Nick Brothers in 15’s, Ethan Moir in 13’s Boys and Ocea Leavy Runner 
Up in 13’s Girls. 

 Ashtyn Hiron represented Australia and Western Australia.  

 Libby Blair was selected in the Western Australian U18’s and 
Senior Team. She was also selected in the All Star team for the 
U18’s tournament. 

 We had four players represent WA in the U18s tournament Nick 
Brothers, Jack Murphy, Tom Moulin and Michael Stobie Morris. 

 Miles Blair won the Runner Up Fairest and Best in State league 
for his club in Victoria. 

 Again we have had one of our players honoured with the role of 
Captain of the Braves team, Ethan Moir. We have 8 players in the 
current Braves Team and 8 players in the Flames and Stars 
teams for the U15’s National Tournament. Along with this success is 
the kids who received MVP’s for some of their games. 

 We had numerous Junior players play their first seniors game and many junior play their last 
Junior games. 

What this shows, is our Juniors are doing great things and Phoenix has a massive future. Our teams 
for next year are going to be strong, so we want everyone back next year for the next wave of 
success. 

Our ‘volunteers’ are our lifeblood and thanks must go to 
everyone who helped with scoring, packing kits, managing 
boundary markers, providing transport, weekly trainings, 
canteen, cleaning and generally providing a fun and 
supportive environment.  

In moving on, we need to take time to pay tribute to a fantastic 
Committee. My time as President has been made ridiculously 
easy by the tireless efforts of an amazing group of people who 
continually and unselfishly work extremely hard for our Club. I 
cannot speak highly enough of your Committee and can only 
emphatically state that your Committee is very committed to 
improving the opportunities and environment afforded our 
players, and their families, both on and off the field. I also 
must thank my family who have put up with my lacrosse 
commitments. I appreciate their understanding of what I am 
trying to achieve for the club and Lacrosse. Off the field your 

Committee has made some major strides in improving what we do and how we do it. We have developed 
key policies across a number of areas; we have improved the financial position of the Club; we have 
endeavoured to nurture our culture while offering a new ‘face’ and approach in various areas; and we 
have taken steps to entrench a consistency of strategy and activity from year to year. I firmly believe that 
we will see the fruits of this over the coming seasons with a continued focus on culture, opportunity and 
enjoyment. 

 

 

2017 Women’s Australian Team player – Ashtyn Hiron 

3 times Girl’s 17’s Fairest & Best – Libby Blair 
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This Club rises and falls on the backs of those who volunteer their time. I personally want to thank Pat 
Blair, Helen Moir, Tam Grayson for all their work in the canteen. John Kelly for his work in the bar and 
Cameron Blair and Jeremy Scott looking after the grounds and equipment. If you have the time and the 
ability to contribute, then I ask you to consider putting your hand up for the Committee to ensure the 
longevity of the Club in the years ahead. Much of the hard work has been done in progressing down that 
path – all we need are the resources and people to keep things moving along. 

We have completed our 3 year plan that got us to this point and now we head into the Next 
Chapter….What does that look like. 

 Development! We need to continue to develop our juniors but now I believe there needs to be a 
strong emphasis on our seniors. We need places for our junior to grow. Our plan is for a Division 
2 team for the 17’s to play in and a Division 3 for the stalwarts and new comers to the sport. After 
a massive amount of work, we have secured the services of an ex-Australian player and coach 
who is prepared to coach and play for us. More information will be distributed once it is all 
confirmed. 

 There will be strong discussion with regards to how we progress the senior women’s, again, we 
need somewhere for our Union ladies to play and a place for the Junior girls to grow. 

 The committee continues to review our current location and opportunities to expand to another 
facility. There has been a huge amount of time allocated to this by a small group of members. 
Once we have more information, we will share this with the members. 
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2017 SUBIACO LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Anna Forrest – President 

2017 was an exciting year for the Subiaco Lacrosse Club, notwithstanding the usual challenges that face the 
game; growth, and player and volunteer numbers.  
 
We started with several fresh faces on the Club Committee and a revamp of our website and social media 
platforms. 
 
We imported 2 new US players, goalie Chris Hawley and all-rounder Blake Wood,  for the Men's State League 
Team, and added new dynamic coaches, Paul Fisher for State League and Andy Neville for Division 2.  
 
To top it off, our State League team had its first win in a long time, against Wembley at the traditional Anzac Day 
season opener! An exciting game and rewarding finish. The State League team came close to more wins during 
the season, going down by 1 goal twice and not much more in a couple of other games. Bring on Season 2018.   
 
In the Senior Men's teams, the pressure on player numbers saw Subi combine its forces with Phoenix Lacrosse 
Club to field Division 2 and 3 teams.  
 
It was an excellent choice, with both teams able to put players on the field in most games. Division 2 allowed 
recently graduated junior men to play in an appropriate division to expand their skills and learn how to play with 
the big boys. Divi 2 had an outstanding season, coming home with a big 
finish to play in the Grand Final against Wanneroo-Joondalup. We lost, but 
we are excited about next year.  
 
The combined Divi 3 team allowed our more mature players to play the sport 
they love, despite the complaining from the moment the first quarter whistle 
sounded and the overpowering smell of gallons of Metsal needed to get 
them on the field.  
 
Geoff Goddard again graced us with his coaching skills for our Senior 
Women players. Subi A Grade women played hard, but managed only 1 win 
for the season. The team Geoff had worked hard on in 2016 lost half its 
players to work and overseas commitments, so is in a rebuilding phase 
again.  
 
Congratulations to Courtney Ackland and Karri Somerville for their selection 
in the Lacrosse WA All Stars team, and for Courtney's achievement as the 
highest goal scorer in the 2017 competition, there should be an LWA trophy 
for this accomplishment. 

 

2017 Highest A Grade goal scorer – Courtney Ackland 



 

27 | P a g e  

2 0 1 7  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

 
A Reserve fared better, struggling at times during the year to field a team, but came home with a bang to play in 
the 2nd Semi-final, losing to Bayswater. Well done ladies and Ange Somerville, who holds it all together.  
 
Junior Girls - Our girls 13's team was combined with East Fremantle to allow both clubs to put players on the 
field. The Subi girls trained at home and at East Freo and had an excellent experience, so much so that they 
made it to the 2017 Grand Final. It was a spirited performance on the field, but they didn't get the trophy. Thanks 
to Jess Kennedy and all the parents who helped get the girls to the games. 
 
The Subi 17 girls’ team is made of a bunch of wonderful young ladies who only started playing last year. They 
had a few wins, and many losses, but they love to play the game. They are a team for future.  
 
Junior Men - Our three 17's players ran out with the Phoenix team, 
our 13 boys team, made up of last year’s 11's players, learnt a lot 
during the season; while the Apache's, the Boys 11's team was 
undefeated for the season, an outstanding result.  
 
At the beginning of Season 2017, it wasn't looking too good for our 
15’s Boy's, just short of players to be confident Subi could field a 
team. Our boys were asked to help out East Freo, 8 out of the 
combined teams 15 players were from Subi. The teams trained 
separately at their clubs, coming together on Thursday nights to 
benefit from senior players and Coach Gavin Leavy's experience. 
The team made the Grand Final and WON. What a fantastic end to 
the season. Congrats to the players and coaches from both Clubs.  
 
Revising a former event, SLC hosted a successful Gala Day comp 
for men and women in 2017, and intends to keep the event going 
next year and beyond, extending it to include Girls, Boys and 
Masters as a pre-season warm up. 

 
One of the things that the Club believes is damaging the game 
is the $55 insurance charge per player for taking the field for 
even one game. It is a disincentive for players who wish to give 
the game a go, or those who come back and want to play with 
old team mates. There must be a better way, it wasn't imposed 
in the past.  
 
Our outstanding Club Champions this year: 
Ashby Dennis & Aaron Salter: selected members 2017 All 
Star's Team 
Karri Somerville & Courtney Ackland: selected members 2017 
All Star's Team 
Karri Somerville: Player of the ALA National U18's 
Championship. 
Kate Churchward & Karri Somerville: All Star Team selection 
U18's Championship.  
Courtney Ackland: Highest Goal Scorer Women's Comp 2017        
 

 

 

 

2018 Australian Men’s Squad player – Isaac Cahill 

Subiaco’s LWA All Stars – Karri Somerville, Ashby Dennis, Aaron Salter and Courtney Ackland 
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2017 WANNEROO-JOONDALUP LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL 

REPORT 

Steve Mellor – President 

This year has been another good year for the club, which saw us incorporate Joondalup into our club name to 

recognise our location within the City of Joondalup.  We look forward to exciting times ahead with the 

redevelopment of our home grounds at Penistone Reserve in Greenwood, and some friendly competition with a 

new northern lacrosse club, the Alkimos Pirates.   

The Penistone Reserve redevelopment will provide great opportunities for the club, particularly with new 

clubrooms and other facilities, such as extended parking.  The linking of the lower and upper fields by removing 

the roadway will provide greater and safer access for our junior and senior players alike.  The redevelopment has 

provided some major difficulties whilst it has been in progress but with the expected opening to occur in February 

2018, we look forward to a successful 2018 season. 

One of our Life Members and several others of our membership have been 

instrumental in establishing the new club at Alkimos.  Whilst we will lose a 

few of our players, our numbers particularly in Senior Men’s teams, are such 

that the new club is probably a blessing in disguise, and we wish them every 

success and have committed to providing any assistance we are able to.  In 

addition to the players who will move to the new club, our Chief 

Development Officer, Dennis Holman, has been providing advice and 

assistance in establishing local school-based Modcrosse clinics in order to 

encourage youngsters into the great sport of Modcrosse/Lacrosse.   

Our Modcrosse numbers have continued to grow with 157 registered players 

in 2017 plus a number of others who participated in Summercrosse and our 

‘Come and Try’ Days.  We have maintained 100 plus players over the past 

five years, due to the continued work done in school clinics.  Whilst we 

have received some funding for Development Officers through LWA, the 

club itself has committed substantial funds to providing school clinics, which 

has proved the major contributor in getting new people into the sport.  One, perhaps pleasing, difficulty we have 

with increasing numbers, and the position of the new facilities and light-towers, is that we are limited in the 

number of Modcrosse fields we can have.  This means we are almost at capacity in terms of numbers of players, 

and the club may have to consider finding an alternative, or additional, Modcrosse-suitable field to accommodate 

greater numbers.  Another option being considered is to run two Modcrosse sessions. 

 

 
2017 Girl’s 13’s Fairest & Best – Demi Czynski 



 

29 | P a g e  

2 0 1 7  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

 

Our women’s teams performed well this year with slightly increased numbers.  

We were able to field teams in Women’s 13s, Women’s 17s, A Reserve and A 

Grade. Whilst WJLC women’s teams didn’t feature in a grand final in 2017, 

there were positive signs for the future.  A number of our players featured in 

State Representative Teams, with the U18s Coach, Alana McKinlay coming 

from our club.  We also had two players in the Silver-winning Australian ASPAC 

team.  One of our women’s umpires, Kellie Morley, participated in the Senior 

World Cup as an official. 

 

The last two years has seen incredible growth in our Men’s Division with 

153 playing members in 2017, compared with 98 in 2015.  This major 

growth has largely come about due to the hard work put into developing our Modcrosse competition over the 

past decade.  These young players are now flowing into our junior and senior lacrosse teams.  In 2017 we 

fielded 2 x 13’s teams, 1 x 15’s, 1 x 17’s, 2  Division 3, 2 x  

Division 2 and 1 x  State League team.  In juniors we won Minor 

Premierships in 15’s and 17’s with 17’s winning the flag.  A 

number of our 17’s players contributed to our Colts team in 

Senior Div 2 which missed out on a place in the finals by only 1 

game, whilst all our other senior teams featured in finals. One D3 

team and one D2 team played in Grand Finals, with the D2 team 

taking out the premiership.  We also contributed strongly in 

representative teams with both players and officials.   

 

 

One of the main issues at WJLC is the difficulty in getting volunteers for the many tasks which need to be 

undertaken to ensure the successful operation of the club into the future.  These volunteer positions extend from 

committee positions to canteen to providing team managers and referees. This seems to be a problem across 

many clubs, sporting and otherwise, and perhaps is an issue 

which needs to be addressed not only by the clubs 

themselves, but also at an association level.  We do 

recognise the people who do contribute to the club off the 

field, and we are very appreciative of their efforts, particularly 

during this difficult year with the grounds redevelopment. 

In summary it has been a solid year at WJLC, and it is 

pleasing to welcome our newest Life Member, Dennis 

Holman.  Dennis has provided invaluable support to our club 

at all levels over many years, and we congratulate him on his 

club award.  We look forward to an exciting and successful 

2018.     

   

 

International umpires  

Michelle Rohrlach and Kellie Morley 

 

Michelle Rohrlach and Kellie Morley 

 

Division 2 Cyril Allman medallist – Dylan Hoyne 

Wanneroo-Joondalup Senior Men award winners – Cameron Mulcahy, Cameron Walker, 

Stuart Walker (not pictured), Kris Fenn (not pictured) and Lachlan Walker 
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2017 WEMBLEY LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Mark Bowman – President        

The past season has been another outstanding year for the Wembley Lacrosse Club.  
 
We have seen our numbers grow in Modcrosse and junior grades thanks to the efforts of our Junior Committee 
and all our people involved with the Modcrosse programs. We are always looking for new volunteers from the 
senior members of the club to help with coaching, managing and umpiring of our junior teams to keep them 
growing. Remember without these teams we will not have a Club in the very near future. 
 
Our teams have had a very successful year again winning Minor Premierships and Premierships in both Men’s 
and Women’s competitions. I would like to take this opportunity to thank all our Coaches, Manages and support 
staff for the hours that they have put into their respective teams.   

 
The success we enjoy on the field does not just happen. I must 
also thank the people at Wembley that work behind the scenes to 
make us a very successful and strong Club. I would like to thank 
all our coaches, bench officials, managers, referees, bar and 
canteen volunteers who but in many hours and which go a long 
way towards the success we enjoy as a Club. 
 
There is a third group of people that need to be recognized for 
the running of the club. These are the committee which I would 
personally like to thank for all for the time and effort that goes into 
getting all our teams on the field on match days. 
 
This year the Women’s World 

Lacrosse Championships were held in Guildford England and the World Games 
played in Wroclaw. I would like to congratulate Rebecca Banyard and Elizabeth 
Hinkes for their dedication in what is a very long and costly process to make an 
Australian team.  
 
This year Wembley also hosted the LWA Finals series. This saw some great 
games of Lacrosse in both junior and senior matches with several games going into 
extra time to determine a result. I would like to thank all of the Wembley volunteers 
that helped out to make this a great series. I would also like to take this 
opportunity to thank all the players and spectators for their good behavior over 
the finals.  
 
I have one last closing observation. As a person that has played and been involved in the game for the past 45 
years and seeing the numbers slowly decreasing we need to have a consolidated campaign that must start at the 
very top with ALA and LWA and all Clubs having one goal and one plan to increase playing numbers in the 
Modcrosse and junior grades otherwise we will not have a viable competition in the game we all enjoy in years to 
come.    

 

 

2017 Australian Women’s team player – Elizabeth Hinkes 

2017 Australian Women’s team player – Bec Banyard 
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2017 ALKIMOS LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Simon Danby – President  

Grow the Game: 

The theme of “Grow the Game” is the premise for the establishment of a new lacrosse club in Western Australia. 

The last LWA club was created 40 years ago and just as alarming is six clubs have gone by the wayside during 

this 40 year period.    

One of the primary domestic housing developments in the wider Perth metropolitan area is Alkimos. Situated in 

the far northern suburbs, there are 22 primary schools and 8 high schools in the catchment area providing great 

opportunities to attract the untapped juniors and parents to our great sport. 

It is acknowledged this initiative will take a huge effort, resources and support over a number of years in order to 

build the foundations of an established club.  The Alkimos “Pirates” has attracted a number of committed 

members that have a shared vision for growing the game. 

 The Journey So Far:  

Social Media can bring an excitement that cannot be delivered by mouth or paper. The creation of the Facebook 

page provided the momentum that ultimately turned the idea into reality. Once the idea went viral, excitement 

came, then support and then the people came to be a part of the movement. 

A presentation was made to the Wanneroo-Joondalup Lacrosse Club’s Committee, due to the close nature of 

(location) the two clubs and the Pirates felt it was important to outline the plan to its neighbour. The Pirates also 

made presentations to the LWA board, club presidents and Kuljak in an effort to gain endorsement for the 

establishment of the club and hopefully support in the nature of reduced impost on rules and fees. 

Alkimos then took the step of increasing the awareness of its club to the wider lacrosse community through 

holding a stall at the LWA lacrosse finals and the National Under 15’s Lacrosse Tournament.  The club also ran a 

“Come and Try” day at its home ground, Heath Park Eglinton, with a large number of potential players new to the 

sport participating.  

The club has run two general meetings for its members with the last one on the 3rd of November, the official club 

launch. The club logo was unveiled in front of over 40 of the lacrosse community and the inaugural steering 

committee was voted in: President Simon Danby, Vice President Hamish McKay, Secretary Adam Maka, 

Treasurer Iain Buchan and general committee member (Sponsorship) Brendan Ballarine.    

The committee will be finalising the club’s constitution in readiness for the 24th of January where Alkimos will hold 

its first AGM, the current committee will step down for re-election in line with the club’s governance and 

committee structure.   



 

32 | P a g e  

2 0 1 7  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

The next phase in the club’s plans is to build members from the local community and run school clinics in the first 

term of 2018 to at least ten local primary schools. The commencement of the ALA Quick Stix program is a major 

priority for the Pirates’ grass roots plans.  

The Pirates will nominate a Men’s Division 3 team in 2018 and work is ongoing to build on the player base to 

nominate women’s and junior teams. 

Support: 

From the outset, The Alkimos Pirates Lacrosse Club (ALPC) has received support from a wide range of people, 

business, clubs, government and community groups.  Many individuals voiced their support on our Facebook 

page and in person with the key theme being, “this is what WA Lacrosse needs”. The APLC would like to thank 

everyone who has been vocal in their support and those who have provided tangible donations for the “grow the 

game” initiative.  

Mayor Tracey Roberts of the City of Wanneroo, Sport & Recreation WA and Stockland Land Developers have 

provided support for the new club’s establishment.  

LWA and its clubs have proactively backed the initiative with Phoenix Lacrosse Club kicking off a substantial 

monetary donation, followed by Bayswater, Wanneroo-Joondalup and Kuljak. Wembley’s donation of 50 new 

lacrosse sticks and Wanneroo-Joondalup Modcrosse Club’s 30 used lacrosse sticks will have an immediate 

impact on the Pirate’s growth plans combined with LWA and East Fremantle’s donation of used goals will mean 

the club can start real training and come and try days.  Kuljak LC has also provided a number of Lacrosse 

History books to support fundraising activities. 

During the LWA Finals Series at Wembley and the National Under 15s 

Lacrosse Tournament at Bayswater, many families and individuals 

donated their own lacrosse equipment to ALPC to further assist with 

building a base of sticks, helmets and gloves for our “new to the sport” 

members.  

The Pirates has received a number of small personal donations with 

one substantial donor wishing to remain anonymous. Simon and Joel 

Fleet’s Roof Carpentry Business and Darran Booth’s Bridgestone B 

Select businesses have sponsored the club financially. David Jobson’s Creative Design Business, The Tank, has 

subsidised the development of club logos and web design with Lorran Movick providing social media guidance. 

Kuljak Secretary, Ian Toy, is providing club governance and documentation support. The Shore Café in Alkimos 

is supporting the club with a localised meeting place and exposure opportunities. 

Wanneroo-Joondalup’s School Coordinator, Dennis Holman’s, invaluable experience will support the 

coordination of APLC’s schools and Quick Stix programs while remaining the coordinator for Wanneroo-

Joondalup. 

Wanneroo-Joondalup, Bayswater and East Fremantle have supported the transfer of existing and playing 

members from their clubs to APLC for the 2018 season.   

The APLC’s committee and members has not expected the array of backing for the WA Lacrosse community 

however the generosity is a demonstration of a shared passion throughout the clubs of Western Australia. This 

demonstration of support is validation that the creation of the Pirates is needed. The people behind the “grow the 

game” initiative, hope that some inspiration will rub off on others and spark the commencement of other new 

clubs in WA and wider Australia. 
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2017 ALRA (WA) ANNUAL REPORT 

Evan Walters – President ALRA (WA) 

ALRA WA has had another good year with referees on the park, with a majority of senior games covered by 

ALRA referees this year and junior games by club officials. 

We saw a disappointing start to the year with Club officials not being able to complete the required online exam, 

this was corrected later and we had a better turnout of those doing the online accreditation and I hope this 

continues well for next year. 

 ALRA (WA) has been busy again through Blair Fraser in assisting with the junior officiating program run in 

conjunction with LWA and clubs, thanks to all who took part. 

WA referees were well represented this year in the U18 championship in Melbourne with Carole Bowland and 

David McRae, the Senior championships in Adelaide with 3 

referees Kim Panton, Tim Kennedy and Steven McRae, the 

U15 tournament with new officials in Jon (Sprinkles) Taylor, 

Robert McTaggart, Leslie Wild, Luke McRae and Lachlan 

Walker and a few of the older referees stepping in for games. 

Also to our band of assessors who have had a busy year 

assessing referees and mentoring the younger referees.   

Our Chief Referee, Ian McRae has had a busy year with travel 

overseas and the organisation of referees and assessors for 

the under 15’s that was a great success for all. 

As with players we have referees and assessors vying for 

positions at the 2018 World Championships in Israel and wish 

them well in their endeavours. 

We head into 2018 with world championships on the horizon having players, referees and spectators attending 

this event so ALRA (WA) will need your help, with those volunteers who are willing to take on officiating at club 

level so our next season can be fun for juniors and seniors alike.  

WA has now some of the best quality referees in Australia at the moment and we are well on the way to prove 

that in the next couple of years. 

If anybody is keen to take up the whistle then ALRA (WA) will help in training, rule knowledge, on field mentoring 

and general assistance throughout the game so the experience is a good one. 

ALRA (WA) would like to welcome on-board the newest club in WA, The Alkimos Pirates and we wish them all 

the best and  look forward to working with their new officials. 

I would now like to take this opportunity to wish everyone a Merry Christmas and festive season and see you all 

in 2018 for another thrilling year of lacrosse in WA. 

 



 

34 | P a g e  

2 0 1 7  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

2017 KULJAK LACROSSE CLUB (INC) 

Bill Barton Snr – President Kuljak Lacrosse Club 

I am pleased to inform the lacrosse community of Western Australia that the Kuljak Club has another successful 

year in its endeavours to support the sport of lacrosse. 

This year Kuljak has donated the funds to install shelving and storage tubs at Lacrosse WA Headquarters to 

house historical material the Association already has and will collect in the future. 

Whiteman Youth Sponsorship was awarded to 2 young people during 2017. This is a financial award to the child, 

grandchild or great-grandchild of a Club member who gain selection in youth teams. 

The recently published book “A History of the Western Australian Lacrosse Association” is being donated to 

libraries in Western Australia and the National Library of Australia Canberra ACT by Kuljak. 

At our Breakfast in February held at the Hillarys Yacht Club Ted Polglaze (Sport Scientist/Fitness Coach) for the 

Australian Men’s Hockey team, the Australian Women’s Water Polo team and the Australian Men’s Lacrosse 

team.  He has worked with numerous Olympic medallists, World Champions in sports ranging from Athletics to 

Equestrian.  He is a former lacrosse player (for Subiaco & Wanneroo) and was the Sports Science Advisor for 

the 1998 and 2014 Australian Lacrosse team.  He represented Australia in Bobsleigh for 7 years, including the 

1998 Winter Olympics. 

Ted spoke at the Kuljak Breakfast of his involvement with the 2014 Australian Men’s Lacrosse Team in Denver, 

USA and the prospects of lacrosse returning as an Olympic Sport. 

All attending spoke highly of Ted’s presentation and many said this was a Kuljak Breakfast occasion to 

remember. 

The Annual General meeting was held at the Bayswater Lacrosse Clubrooms on Wednesday 19th April 2017. 
The meeting was well attended, but unfortunately the meeting closed without filling the Club Secretary and Vice 
Presidents positions. To date these unfilled positions remain. 
 
The Annul Dinner was held in August at RAAFA Langley Hall Bull Creek Drive. Over 50 members and guest 
enjoyed a top evening with guest speaker (Simon Danby) telling the plans to establish the Alkimos Lacrosse 
Club. Kuljak has made a $1000 donation to the Alkimos Club to help with its establishment. 
 
The club continued its Kuljak Medal presentation tradition by funding and awarding the Kuljak Medal to the player 

voted The Most Valuable Player in the Men’s State League Grand Final and the Women’s A Grade Final. 

Congratulation to the winners Cameron Evangehlo and Madison Copeland. 

I take this opportunity to remind the Western Australian lacrosse community that the club membership is open to 

everyone who wishes to stay connected to the sport of lacrosse. 

Why not join and support the sport you love. 
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2017 WA LACROSSE FOUNDATION REPORT 

Murray Gates – WALF Chairman 

The board of the LWAF is made up of Mr Murray Gates (President LWA) and Mr Bruce Banyard (Director of 

Women’s LWA), with two vacancies.  

Interest rates remain historically low in the current investment marketplace and given that our charter is to be 

foremost prudent in our investment strategy, we continued to invest in solid Term Deposits and in turn received a 

small interest payment with the ANZ. Our base capital has been preserved by these interest payment(s). 

During 2017, the Foundation received no applications for funding. 

For future reference the current LWA website provides guidelines for applications and the application form itself.  

The LWAF is always open to ideas that promote Lacrosse in WA for the benefit of all clubs in particular or the 

game in general. We encourage the Lacrosse community to examine these guidelines before making an 

application. 

 

2016/17 2015/16 

INCOME 

  Interest received on Funds  $   2,199.21   $   2,382.17  

(TD 9709-07818-$2175.60)(4550-84183-$23.61) 

  Bayswater LC Lights Repayment Finalised.  $                 -     $                 -    

GST collected  $                 -     $                 -    

Non GST receipts  $                 -     $                 -    

Total  $   2,199.21   $   2,381.62  

EXPENSES/PAYMENTS 

  Bank Charges  $                 -     $                 -    

Kuljak WALA history project editing fees  $                 -     $   2,376.00  

Total  $                 -     $   2,376.00  

Accumulated Funds bought fwd Nov 16  $111,109.75   $111,104.13  

Total Liquid funds  $113,308.96   $111,109.75  

Represented by 

  ANZ Cash Management #4550-84183  $ 13,308.96   $ 11,109.75  

ANZ Term Deposit #9709-07818  $100,000.00  $100,000.00  

Total Assets  $113,308.96  $111,109.75  

 

 



 

36 | P a g e  

2 0 1 7  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

 

2017 LWA HISTORIAN REPORT 

Ian Toy - Historian 

I am pleased to advise that this year I have been successful in establishing a process that will see Western 

Australian lacrosse history preserved for the future. 

Having our own headquarters means lacrosse has a physical place to house items of historical value and this is 

a significant benefit. 

The Association now has a written Policy on how to preserve Western Australian Lacrosse History which was 

presented to the Lacrosse WA board for comment and approval. 

The Kuljak Lacrosse Club has donated up to $1000 to fund purchase of storage shelving & containers which 

have been installed and in use. 

The initial phases of collecting have been established. 

Selection from items held by Lacrosse WA 

Kuljak Lacrosse Club collection. 

Bob Stratton (estate) donations. 

In 2018 the collection expansion emphases will be items relating to Women’s Lacrosse history in Western 

Australia and I would welcome assistance from members of the lacrosse community to select items suitable to be 

included in the collection. 
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2017 O.C. Isaachsen Trophy Recipient – Mitchell Kennedy 
 

This year’s Australian Lacrosse Association O.C. Isaachsen 

Trophy recipient was East Fremantle’s Mitchell Kennedy.  The 

Isaachsen Trophy is awarded by the ALA to the Fairest and 

Best player Australia-wide in the most senior men’s State 

competition home and away qualifying round matches, based 

on votes awarded by match referees.   

Mitchell had an outstanding year in lacrosse winning Lacrosse 

WA’s Association Fairest and Best, the Cann-Griffin Trophy 

for highest point scorer in State League and made the LWA 

All Stars Team.  Mitchell also played an integral role in East 

Fremantle State League’s 10 year drought breaking 

Premiership win in State League. 

Mitchell is currently on the 2018 Australian Men’s Squad, the 

final Team will be competing at the 2018 FIL Men’s World 

Championship in Netanya, Israel.   

 

2017 U18 West Australian Girls’ State Team  

National Champions 

 

This year’s 2017 U18 WA Girl’s State Team were crowned 

back-to-back National Champions at this year’s 2017 ALA 

U18 Boy’s and Girl’s National Championship. 

Head Coach Alana McKinlay said “This year’s team was a 

mixture of experience and youth, a fine balance between 

those wanting to win back to back national championships 

and those vying to win their first. Each girl contributed 

exactly what was asked of them during the competition and 

the ability for all 16 girls to step up and be accountable was, 

I believe, the driving force behind their success. It was a 

tough week with both New Zealand and Victoria challenging 

us for wins but we managed to go 5-0 and make a grand 

final appearance. The grand final game was when the girls had to give it their all, Victoria wasn't going to let us 

have an easy win, but the cool heads of the older girls in the team combined with the speed and determination of 

the new players allowed us to come out as the 2017 under 18 national champions once again. Elizabeth and I 

couldn't be more proud of this team, they are a credit to their families, their state and themselves.” 
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STATE AND REPRESENTATIVE TEAMS 

Australian Women’s Team 2017 – WA Representatives 

 

Elizabeth Hinkes Wembley  Ashtyn Hiron Phoenix 

Rebecca Banyard Wembley    

 

Officials  

Suzanne Kirkby Bayswater                                  Technical Delegate 

Kellie Morley Wanneroo-Joondalup                   Umpire 

Stephanie McRae Wembley                                   Umpire 

Nicole McKenna Bayswater                                  Umpire 

 

FIL Emeritus Award Suzanne Kirkby Bayswater  
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2017 U23 Australian Men’s Team – ASPAC WA Representatives 

 

Connor Davies  Wembley  Joseph Delich  Wembley 

Keegan Davies  Wembley  Declan Pittway Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Samuel Koczwara    Wembley  Ryan Hockey  East Fremantle 

Cameron McRae Wembley  Ashby Dennis  Subiaco 

 

Team Personnel  

   

Head Coach Gavin Leavy East Fremantle  
 

 

 

2017 U23 Australian Women’s Team – ASPAC WA Representatives 

 

Madison Copeland  East Fremantle 

Baillie-Rose Keenan  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Nina Whyte    Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Emily Wills             East Fremantle 

Olivia Wills             East Fremantle 

 

Team Personnel 

Team Manager Faye Beaman        Bayswater 

 

Spirit of Lacrosse Award Madison Copeland East Fremantle  
 

Officials 

Ian McRae Wembley Assessor  

Michelle Rohrlach Wanneroo-Joondalup Umpire  
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2017 ALA ALL STAR TEAMS 
 

2017 ALA Senior Men’s and Women’s All Star Teams 

 

 

 

 

 

Stuart Bentley Wembley  Ashtyn Hiron Phoenix 

Isaac Cahill Subiaco    

Daniel Kennedy East Fremantle 
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2017 ALA U18 Boy’s and Girl’s All Star Teams 

 

Ryan Hockey  East Fremantle   Emma Graham  East Fremantle  

Tom Barrett  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Emily Wills   East Fremantle 

Kate Churchward  Subiaco   Rhiannon Panting Wembley 

Libby Blair  Phoenix   Karri Somerville Subiaco 

 

Coach – Alana McKinlay Wanneroo-Joondalup 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2017 Tournament MVP  

Karri Somerville 

 

Subiaco 
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2017 WA Men’s Senior State Team 

 

Jesse Baker  Bayswater     Daniel Kennedy  East Fremantle  

Brock Beall  East Fremantle   Mitchell Kennedy   East Fremantle 

Stuart Bentley  Wembley   Joshua McDavitt Bayswater 

Alex Brown  Wembley   Max Rowse  Bayswater 

Warren Brown Bayswater   Aaron Salter  Subiaco 

Isaac Cahill Subiaco   Adam Sopp  Bayswater 

Blair Coggan  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Ryan Spark  East Fremantle 

Matt Diver  Wembley   James Court  Subiaco 

Ashby Farrell Wembley   Ben Thompson  Bayswater   

Jordan Gillespie  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Lachlan Walker  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Lucas Wood  Wembley     

 

Team Personnel  

   

Head Coach Glenn Morley Bayswater  

Assistant Coach Gareth Allen Wanneroo-Joondalup  

Assistant Coach Nathan Rainey Wembley  

Team Manager Roxanne Leavy East Fremantle  

Assistant Manager Lloyd Morley Bayswater  

Statistician Mark Graham Bayswater  

 

 

 

 



 

43 | P a g e  

2 0 1 7  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

2017 Women’s WA Senior State Team 

Elizabeth Hinkes  Wembley   Libby Blair  Phoenix 

Courtney Ackland  Subiaco   Emma Graham  East Fremantle 

Hannah Brown    Wembley   Ashtyn Hiron  Phoenix 

Olivia Robinson  Wembley   Sharn Muffett  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Tammie West  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Emma Green  Bayswater 

Jessica Kennedy  East Fremantle   Tiffany Watson  East Fremantle 

Dhevan Manu  Subiaco    Rebecca Banyard  Wembley 

Melanie Goddard  Wanneroo-Joondalup     

 

Team Personnel  

   

Head Coach Geoff Goddard Subiaco  

Team Manager Pat Blair Phoenix  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Officials   

Blair Fraser Subiaco Referee 

Steven McRae Wembley Referee 

Tim Kennedy East Fremantle Referee 

Kim Panton Wanneroo-Joondalup Referee 

Kellie Morley Wanneroo-Joondalup Umpire 

Susan Milne East Fremantle Umpire 
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2017 U18 WA Men’s State Team 

 

Patrick Olofsson  Bayswater   Lucas Koczwara  Wembley 

Willem De Blanc  Wembley   Oliver Purton  Wembley 

Brodie Ray  East Fremantle   Nick Brothers  Phoenix 

Jack Bates  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Michael Stobie-Wright  Phoenix 

Jack Heppingstone  Subiaco   Lyndon Symcock  Wembley 

Keanu Czynski  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Jaidyn Rodrigues  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Chace Poland  Bayswater   Samuel Harris  Subiaco 

Tom Moulin  Phoenix   Jack Murphy  Phoenix 

Ryan Hockey  East Fremantle   Fin Morgan  East Fremantle 

Tom Barrett Wanneroo-Joondalup     

 

 

 

 

Team Personnel     

Head Coach Gavin Leavy East Fremantle  

Assistant Coach Shaun Leavy East Fremantle  

Team Manager Julie Ray East Fremantle  

Assistant Manager Di Williams East Fremantle  
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2017 U18 Women’s State Team 
 

Rebecca Adamson Bayswater   Shannon Mitchell  Wembley  

Libby Blair  Phoenix   Erin Mitchell  Wembley 

Madison Copeland  East Fremantle   Chloe Tatlow  Bayswater  

Kate Churchward Subiaco   Rhiannon Panting   Wembley  

Alannah Davis Wanneroo-Joondalup   Georgia Ray  East Fremantle 

Kirby Eastman Wembley   Karri Somerville   Subiaco  

Emma Graham East Fremantle   Emily Wills East Fremantle 

Baillie-Rose Keenan  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Olivia Wills East Fremantle 

 
 

 

Team Personnel     

Head Coach Alana McKinlay Wanneroo-Joondalup  

Assistant Coach Elizabeth Hinkes Wembley  

Team Manager Amanda Panting Wembley  

Assistant Manager 

Assistant Manager 

Tania Copeland 

Jenine Davis 

East Fremantle 

Wanneroo-Joondalup 

 

 

Officials 

  

Carole Bowland Bayswater Referee 

David McRae Wembley Referee  

Suzanne Kirkby Bayswater Assessor 

Susan Milne East Fremantle Umpire 

Michelle Rohrlach Wanneroo-Joondalup Umpire 
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2017 Under 15’s Regional Boys’ Team – Southern Braves 

 

Jakson Bowran Bayswater   Ethan Moir Phoenix 

Cameron Brown Bayswater   Thomas Moir Phoenix 

Liam Bryant  Bayswater   Thomas Richards East Fremantle 

Todd Christidis  Bayswater   Ayden Scott  Phoenix 

Keanu Hywood  Phoenix   Joshua Tatlow Bayswater 

Zain Jeffery Phoenix   Rhys Valsecchi Phoenix 

Sam Johnsen Bayswater   Kyle White  Bayswater 

Neil Marantan  Phoenix   Travis Wolfe Phoenix 

Joshua Mayer Bayswater     

 

Team Personnel  

   

Head Coach Warren Brown Bayswater  

Assistant Coach Colin Moir Phoenix  

Team Manager Murray Gates Bayswater  

Assistant Manager Greg Peacock East Fremantle  

 

Game Day MVP’s: Tom Moir, Travis Wolfe, Jackson Bowran, Ethan Moir, Joshua Tatlow  
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2017 Under 15’s Regional Boys’ Team – Northern Thunder 

 

Jaesaya Bidwell-Barton Wanneroo-Joondalup   Ethan Kentfeild Subiaco 

Max Chobanoff  Subiaco   Julian Knox Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Daniel Clayton  Wembley   Maxwell Munn Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Will Copland Subiaco   Cooper Reynolds Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Will Czynski  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Jaidyn Rodrigues Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Carter Dowling  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Zac Schwagermann Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Brodie Major Wembley   Adam Smedley Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Oscar Heppingstone  Subiaco   Daniel Sunderland  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Luke Hill  Subiaco     

Team Personnel 
   

Head Coach Matt Angwin Wanneroo-Joondalup  

Assistant Coach Luke Walton Wanneroo-Joondalup  

Team Manager Naomi Kentfield Subiaco  

Assistant Manager Chelsea Toy Subiaco  

 

Game Day MVP’s: Jaidyn Rodrigues, Will Czynski, Will Copeland, Ethan Kentfield, Jae Bidwell-Barton 
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2017 Under 15’s Regional Girls’ Team - Flames 

 

Emily Adcock  Bayswater   Skylar Leavy  East Fremantle 

Lucy Brown Wembley   Ocea Leavy  Phoenix 

Isla Carr  Subiaco   Wallace Magee Phoenix 

Demi Czynski Wanneroo-Joondalup   Gabby Pinheiro Phoenix 

Isla Frazer Bayswater   Paige Pownell  Phoenix 

Charlotte Hogg  Wembley   Monique Rodwell  Bayswater 

Monique Jelaska Wembley   Amelia Speer Wembley 

Nya Lawler Wanneroo-Joondalup   Shayella Tilbrook  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Team Personnel 

Head Coach Gavin Leavy East Fremantle  

Assistant Coach Emma Green Bayswater  

Team Manager Lorraine Carr Subiaco  

Assistant Manager Sussan Frazer Bayswater  

Assistant Manager Russell Lawler Wanneroo-Joondalup  

Game Day MVP’s: Ocea Leavy (2), Monique Rodwell, Lucy Brown, Demi Czynski, Monique Jelaska, Isla Carr, Skylar Leavy, 

Isla Frazer 
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2017 Under 15’s Regional Girls’ Team – Stars 

 

Tayla Danby Wanneroo-Joondalup   Ella Redman East Fremantle 

Emily Dawson  Phoenix   Erin Mitchell Wembley 

Bailey Eastman  Wembley   Kaya Monteith Phoenix 

Renee Harris  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Holly Plummer  Wembley 

Lucy Heron  Subiaco   Isabella Prefumo  Subiaco 

Courtney Johns  Phoenix   Sophia Prefumo  Subiaco 

Eliza McCallum Swan Christian/Bayswater   Amy Stewart Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Lucy McGinn  Phoenix   Olivia Wills East Fremantle 

 

Team Personnel 

Head Coach Gerard Wills East Fremantle  

Assistant Coach Emily Wills East Fremantle  

Junior Coach Chloe Tatlow Bayswater  

Team Manager Di Mitchell Wembley  

 

Game Day MVP’s: Bailey Eastman, Tayla Danby, Holly Plummer, Eliza McCallum, Lucy Heron, Erin Mitchell, Courtney Johns, 

Olivia Wills, Lucy McGinn 
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2017 Under 15’s Regional Team – Officials 

 

Officials 

Jon Taylor Wanneroo-Joondalup Referee 

Robert McTaggart Subiaco Referee 

Leslie Wild Bayswater Referee 

Grant Moir Phoenix Referee  

Lachlan Walker Wanneroo-Joondalup Referee  

Kale Miller East Fremantle Referee  

Kellie Morley Wanneroo-Joondalup Umpire in Charge/Assessor 

Aimee Olofsson Subiaco Umpire 

Jessica Hall East Fremantle Umpire 

Hannah Brown Wembley Umpire 

 

2017 Under 13’s Girls’ Development Team 

 

Ruby Koczwara  Wembley  Trinnadee Walker  Phoenix 

Kayley Dawson East Fremantle  Ira Cuerdo  Wembley 

Samara Edwards  Wembley  Tahlia Edwards Wembley 

Meggin Stewart Wanneroo-Joondalup  Sukura Aihara East Fremantle 

Grace Rose Wembley  Macy Morgan  East Fremantle 

Alana Sneddon  Phoenix  Jayme Morrissey  Wembley 

Anna Hutchison East Fremantle  Jessica Morrisey Wembley 

Zoey Chobanoff Subiaco  Jaime Longden  Wembley 

Veronica Keen Bayswater  Dakota Davies Subiaco 

Lily Farrell Bayswater  Elizabeth Mitchell Wembley 

Rebecca Hewson East Fremantle  Jamieson May Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Lauren Greaves Bayswater  Jade Mangan Lacrosse SA 

Lucy Wills East Fremantle  Kiera Voysey Lacrosse SA 

Ruby Taylor  Bayswater  Jasmine Vogelesang Lacrosse SA  

Team Personnel 

Coach Madelyn Koelmeyer Bayswater  

Coach Courtney Moulton Bayswater  

Coach Kirsty Graham East Fremantle  

Coach Apryl Richards East Fremantle  
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WA RESULTS AND AWARDS 2017 – SENIOR COMPETITION 

MEN’S STATE LEAGUE 

Premiers  East Fremantle  IJ Taylor Shield 

Minor Premiers  East Fremantle  Lapsley Cup 

Fairest & Best Player  Mitchell Kennedy (East Fremantle)  Regal Cup 

Runner Up  Stuart Bentley (Wembley)   

MVP Grand Final  Cam Evangelho (East Fremantle)  Kuljak Medal 

Highest Point Scorer  Mitchell Kennedy (East Fremantle)  Cann-Griffin Cup 

LACROSSE WA MEN’S ALL STAR TEAM 

Goalkeeper  Ryan Spark   East Fremantle 

Defence  Brock Beall  East Fremantle 

Defence  Stuart Bentley  Wembley 

Defence  Josh McDavitt  Bayswater 

Defence  Ashby Dennis  Subiaco 

Midfield  Luke Ernst  East Fremantle 

Midfield  Mitchell Kennedy  East Fremantle 

Face off  Aaron Salter  Subiaco 

Attack  Cam Evangelho  East Fremantle 

Attack  Daniel Kennedy  East Fremantle 

Attack  Lachlan Walker  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Coach  Gavin Leavy  East Fremantle 

 

2017 LWA Men's All Star Team — Mitchell Kennedy, Ashby Dennis, Gavin Leavy (Coach), Josh McDavitt, Brock Beall, Cam Evangelho,  

Stuart Bentley, Luke Ernst, Aaron Salter and Lachlan Walker 

Spirit of Lacrosse Award  Wanneroo-Joondalup Lacrosse Club 
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WOMEN’S A GRADE 

Premiers  East Fremantle  LWA Rae Reid Cup 

Minor Premiers  Wembley   

Fairest & Best Player  Jessica Kennedy (East Fremantle)   

Runner Up   Elizabeth Hinkes (Wembley)   

MVP Grand Final  Madison Copeland (East Fremantle)  Kuljak Medal 

LACROSSE WA WOMEN’S ALL STAR TEAM 

Goals  Elizabeth Hinkes   Wembley 

Defence  Rebecca Banyard  Wembley 

Defence  Emma Graham  East Fremantle 

Midfield  Melanie Goddard  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Midfield  Jessica Kennedy  East Fremantle 

Midfield  Tiffany Watson  East Fremantle 

Midfield  Karri Somerville  Subiaco 

Midfield  Hannah Brown  Wembley 

Midfield  Rebecca Bowland Curtis  Union 

Attack  Tegan Brown  East Fremantle 

Attack  Courtney Ackland  Subiaco 

Coach  Jeff Kennedy  East Fremantle 

 

 

2017 LWA Women's All Stars Team — Jeff Kennedy (Coach), Courtney Ackland, Karri Somerville, Jess Kennedy, Elizabeth Hinkes,  

Bec Banyard, Hannah Brown and Bec Bowland Curtis
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A Grade Fairest & Best - Jessica Kennedy  State League Fairest & Best - Mitchell Kennedy 

MEN’S DIVISION 2 

Premiers  Wanneroo-Joondalup Blue  Jubilee Trophy  

Minor Premiers  Wembley  Clarke Cup 

Fairest & Best Player  Stuart Walker (Wanneroo-Joondalup)  Morris & Scott Trophy 

Runner Up  Cameron Mulcahy (Wanneroo-Joondalup)   

MVP Grand Final  Dylan Hoyne (Wanneroo-Joondalup)  Cyrill Allman Medal 

 

 
2017 Division 2 Premiers - Wanneroo-Joondalup Blue 
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WOMEN’S A RESERVE 

Premiers  Wembley (Lightning)  

Minor Premiers  Wembley (Lightning)  

Fairest & Best Player  Emma Tregurtha (Wembley)  

Runner Up  Erin Mitchell (Wembley)  

 

 
2017 A Reserve Premiers - Wembley Lightning 

MEN’S DIVISION 3 

Premiers  East Fremantle  WA Lacrosse Assoc. Trophy  

Minor Premiers    East Fremantle  Lloyd Paul Perpetual Trophy 

Fairest & Best Player 

(tied) 

 Kristopher Fenn (Wanneroo-Joondalup) 

Cameron Walker (Wanneroo-Joondalup) 

 Keenscreen Brine Trophy 

 

 
Division 3 Premiership Team - East Fremantle 
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WA RESULTS AND AWARDS 2017 – JUNIOR COMPETITION 

    MEN’S 17’s 

Premiers  Wanneroo-Joondalup  Ramsay Trophy 

Minor Premiers  Wanneroo-Joondalup  Greg Wheatley Trophy 

Fairest & Best Player  Lucas Koczwara (Wembley)  Jeff Kennedy Trophy 

Runner Up  Will Czynski (Wanneroo-Joondalup)   

 
Men's 17's Premiership Team - Wanneroo-Joondalup 

    WOMEN’S 17’s 

Premiers  East Fremantle  

Minor Premiers  East Fremantle  

Fairest & Best Player  Libby Blair (Phoenix)  

Runner Up  Baillie-Rose Keenan (Wanneroo-Joondalup)  

 

 
Women's 17's Premiership Team - East Fremantle 
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2017 Women’s 17’s Fairest & Best – Libby Blair 2017 Men’s 17’s Fairest & Best – Lucas Koczwara 

 

MEN’S 15’s 

Premiers  East Fremantle  Brian Griffin Trophy 

Minor Premiers  Wanneroo-Joondalup  Rob Taylor Trophy 

Fairest & Best Player  Nick Brothers (Phoenix)  Steve Mounsey Trophy 

Runner Up  Jackson Bowran (Bayswater)   

 

 

Men's 15's 2017 Premiership Team - East Fremantle 
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      WOMEN’S 13’s 

Premiers  Phoenix  

Minor Premiers  Phoenix  

Fairest & Best Player  Demi Czynski (Wanneroo-Joondalup)  

Runner Up  Ocea Leavy (Phoenix)  

 
Women's 13's 2017 Premiership Team – Phoenix 

MEN’S 13’s   

Premiers  Phoenix  Premiers Trophy 

Minor Premiers  Phoenix  Minor Premier’s Trophy 

Fairest & Best Player  Ethan Moir (Phoenix)  Murray Keen Trophy 

Runner Up  Liam Bryant (Bayswater)   

 
Men's 13's 2017 Premiership Team - Phoenix 

 


